

JB Pritzker, Governor Elizabeth M. Whitehorn, Director 401 S. Clinton St., Chicago, Illinois 60607 Telephone: +1 312-793-4792, TTY: +1 800-526-5812

March 31, 2024

Tim Anderson Secretary of the Senate Capitol Building Springfield, Illinois 62706

John W. Hollman Clerk of the House Capitol Building Springfield, Illinois 62706

Dear Secretary Anderson and Clerk Hollman:

Please find enclosed the Illinois Department of Healthcare and Family Services March 2024 progress report in compliance with the Data Governance and Organization to Support Equity and Racial Justice Act (20 ILCS 65 e. al.).

If you have any questions, please contact me at (217) 524-7480 or via E-mail at michael.p.casey@illinois.gov.

Respectfully,

Michael P. Casey

Administrator, Division of Finance

Chief Financial Officer





JB Pritzker, Governor Elizabeth M. Whitehorn, Director

401 S. Clinton St., Chicago, Illinois 60607 Telephone: +1 312-793-4792, TTY: +1 800-526-5812

March 31, 2024

To the Honorable Members of the Illinois General Assembly:

In compliance with the requirements set forth in the Data Governance and Organization to Support Equity and Racial Justice Act (20 ILCS 65 et. al) (the "Act"), the Department of Healthcare and Family Services hereby submits a progress report detailing the programs and data that have been cataloged for which the demographic categories described in Section 20-15 of the Act have been standardized and, to the extent possible, the data sets and programs that are planned for the coming year.

The Act requires the Department of Healthcare and Family Services (HFS) to "report statistical data on racial, ethnic, age, sex, disability status, sexual orientation, gender identity, and primary or preferred language demographics of program participants for each major program" administered by the Department.

While "major program" is not defined in the statute, the agency has adopted the following definition provided by the Governor's Office of Management and Budget: a major program is a program with an enacted appropriation of greater than \$1 million in a fiscal year; direct services provided to individuals and/or a reasonable expectation that demographic information can be aggregated via proxy data without substantial cost or disruption to program delivery.

Using these definitions, the Department has identified the following programs and program participant populations for analysis:

Medical Assistance Child Support Services

Since the July 2023 statistical report, the Department has taken the following actions to assess the changes needed to catalog demographic data for each of the aforementioned programs.

While additional effort may be necessary to define and standardize some demographic data
across the programs, the Department already collects many demographic disposition
statistics from our customers on a voluntary basis. Following its initial progress report, the
Department has determined that age, sex, disability status, and primary or preferred
language have been defined and standardized for the Medical Assistance and Child Support

Services programs. This data is consistently used to inform Department decision-making and has served as a major input to several recent equity-driven projects such as long-term care reform, healthcare transformation, managed care pay for performance metric reporting, and child support interest payment elimination.

- The Department is working to develop collection of required demographic data not currently received such as indigeneity, gender identity, sexual orientation, and certain race and ethnicity categories. Please note, while most race and ethnicity data are already collected for each major program, further standardization of specific race and ethnicity categories across the major programs is needed.
- In the coming year, the agency will utilize the Office of Equity's guidance to further refine and standardize definitions for the remaining demographic categories and ensure standardization exists across all programs identified in this report. The Department will work with the Department of Innovation and Technology and the Governor's Office of Management and Budget in the coming months to streamline its data collection and collect the relevant data from major program participants.

Since the initial progress report, the Department has outlined the following technical and paper process changes required to streamline data collection and reporting on major program participants. This multi-year project will impact various areas of the agency.

- The FY2024 budget includes the creation of a new Senior Public Service Administrator position to direct all aspects of the ERJA change management process; assist with information gathering on technology and non-technology changes necessary to fully implement the collection of enhanced demographic categories and dispositions; and serve as the HFS liaison to the Governor's Office of Equity in connection with the ERJA.
- HFS continues to work with system development contractors to identify contractual costs associated with the implementation of new collection processes for the enhanced demographic dispositions required by the Act, such as programming and training needs, data collection forms, data management staffing needs, modifications to program structure, and new database or interface changes.
 - The new Child Support EPIC system is estimated to be operational by January 2026. The new ERJA demographics and dispositions have been added to current EPIC project reporting and information-gathering requirements. Absent further changes to ERJA data capture requirements, EPIC contract deliverables currently allow these changes to be added at a minimal cost.

For the Medical Assistance Program, the Integrated Eligibility (IES) and the Illinois Medicaid Program Advanced Cloud Technology (IMPACT) systems may require additional program contractual costs to collect enhanced demographic disposition data. Modifications to program structure will be needed. HFS continues to work with system development contractors to identify the contractual costs associated with modifications to IES and IMPACT. Please note, IMPACT is not yet operational and, therefore, making the changes only to the new system will result in data not being captured until the go-live date.

As the State works to implement the Act, Department data stewards, information and technology staff, and diversity, equity, and inclusion leaders will work with the Department of Innovation and Technology and the Governor's Office of Management and Budget to analyze currently cataloged data, identify data gaps, and determine how to collect demographic information. While the Department may request specific demographic disposition data from clients in order to comply with the requirements of the Act, in some instances responses will be voluntary since submission of certain information is not federally required for eligibility determination. Ultimately, we hope to provide valuable data and analysis that will be meaningful and inform program design and policy-making endeavors.

Very Sincerely and Respectfully,

Elizabeth M. Whitehorn

Director

Illinois Department of Healthcare and Family Services